 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 June 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Chris Haynes (Vice-Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present for some of the meeting.

Cllr Parker signed her Declaration of Acceptance of Office immediately prior to the start of the meeting and was given copies of the Code of Conduct and latest edition of ‘The Good Councillors Guide’. 

Public participation took place between 7.04pm and 7.22pm. Various planning matters on the agenda were discussed. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
84/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr John Williams. 
85/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (c) – Planning: Pre-Application Consultation for Proposed Site Redevelopment, including Affordable Housing development and new access road; upgrading of 85 tents and tourers to 85 static caravans with associated landscaping and distributor roads; 2 new residential bungalows and new sewerage pumping station at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Station Road, Manorbier. Cllr Parker declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (b) – NP/17/0283/FUL – Proposed erection of 21 affordable homes with associated access, parking, landscaping and engineering works on land at Station Road, Manorbier - and in agenda item 6 (c). 
            Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.
86/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 15 May 2017. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 15 May 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
87/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 15 May 2017. Cllr Hall confirmed that the request from the South Ridgeway Community Association (SRCA) for MCC support towards the insurance costs for the ‘Manorfest Fun Day’ to be held on 11 August 2017 still stood. Costs would be just under £180. At this point (7.22pm), Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in this matter and left the room. Cllr Hughes read out the original request for funding from SRCA dated 24 April 2017. Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC pay the insurance costs of up to £180 for the ‘Manorfest Fun Day’. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (7.24pm).
Clerk confirmed that Helen Brickell had now confirmed that she was the owner of the old BT Kiosk in Manorbier Newton. Members noted her request for help toward paint for the kiosk. Cllr Hughes reminded Full Council that it could not provide financial help toward individuals and so MCC needed to turn down her request for help. 

Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) had acknowledged MCC’s comments about retaining the existing boundary of Manorbier Conservation Area. 

Clerk reported he had spoken with Tim Jones, PCNPA, about the recent request from Lt Cdr John Blake about installing a sign or signs reminding dog owners to place dog pooh bags in the bins in the car parks at Manorbier beach. Tim Jones confirmed that PCNPA would install two signs to encourage dog owners to use the existing bins for dog waste or take it home. However, Mr Jones encouraged MCC to make one or two signs, similar to those used at Freshwater East, which could also be erected at this location. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC discuss this latter point at the July 2017 meeting. Members agreed. Cllr Haynes said he had anti-dog fouling stickers if needed.
Clerk said that Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) had requested support toward the purchase of a second hand roller, as the pitches at the North and South sports fields, Manorbier, had not been rolled for a couple of years. MCC was responsible for external work at the North field under the terms of the Underlease agreement with MUFC. After speaking with Cllr Hughes prior to the meeting, Clerk had asked MUFC to proceed with the purchase of a second hand roller and to let MCC know the relevant details. A response was awaited. Cllr Hall said the pitches needed to be rolled at least twice a year. Cllr Hall agreed to speak with MUFC.

Cllr Hughes confirmed that Anthony Richards, Rights of Way Officer at PCNPA, had responded to MCC’s request that the footpath between Park Farm, Manorbier and Bush Terrace, Jameston, be fully opened up to members of the public. Mr Richards had confirmed that in view of MCC’s request, PCNPA would renew discussions with the owners and occupiers of the land affected by the public footpath, with a view to removing obstructions. Mr Richards agreed to keep MCC informed of progress.     

Clerk reported that Cllr Hannon’s name had been put forward as a Community Council representative on Pembrokeshire’s Standards Committee. One Voice Wales (OVW) had informed Clerks that four expressions of interest had been received from member councils and that the OVW Area Committee would be discussing and agreeing nomination(s) at its annual meeting on 19 July 2017.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the MCC Annual Meeting held on 15 May 2017.
88/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence including;
· Acknowledgement and thanks from Wales Air Ambulance for MCC’s recent donation.

· Certificate of Employer Liability Insurance received from Aon UK.

· National Business Crime Centre survey.

· Road closures during The Long Course Weekend – 7 to 9 July 2017.

· PLANED AGM on 16 June 2017 in Haverfordwest.
· OVW new councillor induction training in Saundersfoot.

· Letter from Seafarers UK about flying the Red Ensign for Merchant Navy Day on 3 September 2017.

· In response to a query from Cllr Haynes, Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC would be discussing MCC’s Casual Vacancies at its July 2017 meeting.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. Cllr Hughes suggested that the Clerk be contacted if any Member wished to see the specific details of any items of correspondence discussed.
89/17
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0297/TPO – 1 Beech to be felled; 1 Ash veteranisation; 1 Oak and 1 Beech Crown Reduction at Tudor Lodge Hotel, Jameston SA70 7SS. After a brief discussion on the details of the work, Cllr Long proposed that this TPO application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

At this point (7.43pm), Cllr Parker left the room.


b) NP/17/0283/FUL – Proposed erection of 21 affordable homes with associated access, parking, landscaping and engineering works on land at Station Road, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Cllr Hughes reminded Members of the comments made by MCC at the Pre-application consultation stage, including highway concerns. MCC comments had been noted in the report accompanying the full application. The report had confirmed that Pembrokeshire County Council’s (PCC) Highways Department had not raised any objections to this proposed development. Full Council discussed this application at length and made the following observations; a) there appeared to be a lack of adequate car parking/sub-standard parking for future residents. b) although the site was mentioned in the LDP, the current proposals quote higher numbers of residencies and density of residencies per hectare. c) the development of the site appeared to result in compromises being made over safe access into the site. d) disappointed that the Highways Department had not taken into account MCC’s concerns over traffic safety, including the increased traffic in close proximity to the school opposite. e) in view of the number of proposed developments in the area, had PCC produced a Development Brief covering the effect the proposed intensive developments would have on the school, local businesses and visitors alike and covering the provision of employment, transport and other services? Had any work been undertaken demonstrating the actual need for affordable housing for local people in this development? f) If eventually approved by PCNPA, MCC recommended that any Section 106 funding be used to support level crossing improvements at Beavers Hill Crossing, including installation of safety lighting. See item 98/17 below. Cllr Hannon proposed that these comments be submitted to PCNPA and that refusal of this application be recommended. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
At this point (7.53pm), Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC move out of session for further public participation. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
At this point (8.06pm), Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 6 in favour. Cllr Hall also left the room at this time.
c) Pre-Application Consultation for Proposed Site Redevelopment, including Affordable Housing development and new access road; upgrading of 85 tents and tourers to 85 Static Caravans with associated landscaping and distributor roads; 2 new residential bungalows and new sewerage pumping station at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Cllr Hughes summarised the details of the Pre-application and confirmed that associated plans and papers had been on display in Jameston Village Hall. Cllr Hannon suggested that the relevant planning authority be asked for clarification on what development is currently permitted at the location and for information on the amount of traffic generated by the permissible developments before comments could be made on the impact of traffic generated by this proposed additional development. Cllr Hughes understood that PCNPA policy was that there would be no further development of sites for static caravans and that there would be additional traffic generated by this proposed development and the development discussed at (b) above. Cllr Long agreed that the minor road (Station Road) would become more congested and overloaded. Members wondered if the applicant might be able to gift some land to the school for car parking to help alleviate anticipated parking and traffic problems. Cllr Hannon remarked that this would be an issue that should be covered in a Development Brief for the area. In addition, there needed to be a clear indication of the need for affordable housing in the area, especially as there appeared to be a lot of affordable housing already in the pipeline in Jameston and Manorbier. Members thought at least 50 units were already planned in the settlement area. Cllr Hannon added that the planning authority should be undertaking a Housing Needs Survey in order to demonstrate what affordable housing was required in the area. He wondered if enough housing was being provided for elderly residents near to existing settlements and added that there was nothing in the review of the LDP, in his opinion, that demonstrated a need for an increased allocation of affordable housing in the area. Cllr Long thought that affordable housing targets would be imposed on PCNPA by the Welsh Government. Cllr Hannon agreed that PCNPA would need to find land for housing that would meet the needs that had been identified locally, including market and affordable housing. The housing would also need to be put in areas that had access to transportation, public services and employment. Cllr Hughes wondered if local people would actually see the benefit of the affordable housing. Cllr Marcia Kidney noted that the village shop in Jameston had now closed. 


At this point (8.17pm), Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC move out of session to enable members of the public to participate. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 5 in favour. 
At this point (8.24pm), Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 5 in favour.

      Cllr Hughes suggested that any Section 106 funding received from the developer be used to

      construct a car park for the school. This might ease any congestion. Cllr Haynes and Cllr Marcia

      Kidney wondered about the views of the school and of the parents on this pre--application. Cllr
      Hannon wondered if the local consultation was thorough enough. Members also asked to see
      any correspondence between Gerald Blain Associates/Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park
      and Manorbier School. Members asked the Clerk to send a letter of response to Gerald Blain
      Associates, summarising MCC’s comments and that this should also be copied to PCNPA, as
      many of the issues raised were directed at the planning authority. Cllr Hughes said that the letter 
      should also draw attention to incorrect dates mentioned in the consultation notice although plans

      and paperwork would be on display in Jameston Hall until 30 June 2017. Consideration of any

      public meeting on the proposed development could be considered at a later date.
At this point (8.31pm), Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker returned to the room.

d) Other Notices were noted by Full Council.
90/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 April 2017 to 12 May 2017. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £6,563.53 and that transactions totalling £995.80 had cleared the account. One cheque totalling £40.00 remained unpresented at 12 May 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £24,803.97 following receipt of the first Precept payment for 2017/18 of £6,336.00. Cllr Hall proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. 
91/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Arriva Trains Wales (ATW) had confirmed that they have no plans for a car park at Manorbier Railway Station. They believed that the land was owned by Network Rail or PCC.
· The cost of speed signs in Jameston: this varied from £3.9k to £2.2k. There were varying warranty periods and installation costs. County Cllr Kidney said he would send details of four different signs to the Clerk in order for MCC to choose its favoured sign.
· PCC’s new Cabinet was due to meet on 12 June 2017.

· Yellow lines and tarmacing at Lydstep bus shelter would be undertaken shortly. This work would take place when other jobs locally were being undertaken, to help save costs. County Cllr Kidney confirmed he was due to have a site meeting with Darren Thomas, PCC, in the near future to discuss various works, including in St Florence.
· County Cllr Kidney confirmed he had just been voted on to the Planning and Development Committee at PCNPA.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
92/17
To approve Section 3 and the Annual Governance Statement on the Annual Audit return for FY 2016/17. Clerk reported that Caroline Wheeler, Bevan Buckland, had completed her Internal Audit. One observation had been made suggesting that MCC undertake a review of its Risk Register each year. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that Section 3 and the Annual Governance Statement be approved. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to send relevant documents to Grant Thornton LLP. 
93/17
To consider and approve a further response to PCC on the Notice Relating to Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Clerk reported that he had approached Matt Cloud to suggest a meeting on site with representatives of MCC, perhaps before a future Full Council meeting. A response was awaited.
94/17
To consider and approve a Social Media policy for MCC. Clerk handed out a few copies of a Social Media policy template produced by One Voice Wales which they had suggested might be considered by Community Councils. Cllr Hannon noted that MCC already used its community notice boards and publishes its approved Minutes in the Tenby Observer. Cllr Hughes added that MCC also has its own website – www.pembstcc.co.uk. and used email. Cllr Hannon did not think MCC needed to have any further social media particularly as someone would need to be tasked to undertake the operation of additional social media. Cllr Marcia Kidney added that there would also need to be careful policing of any MCC social media sites. Cllr Hall cited a recent example of good use of social media (Facebook). After a brief further discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC did not set up any further social media pages or adopt a Social Media policy at this stage. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour.
95/17
To review and approve MCC’s Risk Register. Cllr Hughes confirmed that he and the Clerk had read through the Risk Register. Clerk said that some minor changes would need to be made to replace some ex-councillor names with current councillors. However, once these changes had been made, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC’s Risk Register for 2017-18 be approved. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.    
96/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – see item 91/17 above.
b) Jameston Play Area – no update. 
c) Re-surfacing of land/painting of yellow lines in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop/Jameston bus stop – see item 91/17 above.
d)   Installation of traffic speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the

      Pembroke direction. See item 91/17 above.    
97/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) Richard Mason – grass cutting - 

   - £800.00
Clerk reported that Mr Mason had confirmed he was now picking grass up from the football pitches but suggested that they be cut once a week in the growing season. Cllr Hall thought there was no need for additional cuts of the pitches although he would speak to MUFC. He agreed to let the Clerk know of any requested changes to the frequency of cuts. Cllr Hall proposed that the Clerk be given authority to approve additional cuts, at £75 per pitch, should MUFC request the additional weekly cuts. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Parker proposed that the current claim of £800 be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) IP Morris – BT Premium Mail 


   - £  5.00

Cllr Hall proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 
98/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes reported that he had received a complaint about damaged gates at the entrance to the North sports field, Manorbier. Peter Kidney had also asked, via Cllr John Williams, for the gates to be repaired. There had also been fly-tipping on to the top of the site of the bonfire. Cllr Hall said that MUFC had money put aside for the hire of a skip to collect the rubbish and had expected it to be delivered by now. Cllr Hall agreed to look at the gates and would report back. Members agreed that Cllr Hughes be given authority to press ahead with gate repairs if needed. 

Cllr Hughes also reported that the Clerk and he had met with Network Rail, PCC (Stephen Benger) and British Transport Police at Beavers Hill Crossing that morning. This followed an incident at the crossing on 30 April 2017 when a taxi coming down the hill towards the crossing collided with the rear carriage of a train. Nobody was hurt. Members noted that the visibility when looking right (coming down the hill) was poor. Cllr Hughes had been provided with statistics on incidents and near misses at the crossing. Cllr Hughes said that the main safety improvement outcomes of the meeting were as follows;
1. Vegetation would be cut back alongside the crossing. (Network Rail)

2. Cllr Hughes to speak with Rob Izzard about trimming of his hedges at this location (but not at present due to nesting birds).

3. Request that Section 106 money from local developments be spent on level crossing improvements, including safety lighting and flashing speed signs. The impact of the developments on crossing usage would need to be highlighted. (MCC/PCNPA) Cllr Hall proposed that Full Council submit this request with its comments on NP/17/0283/FUL. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention (Cllr Parker). 
4. Immediate installation of speed humps in both directions with two on the ‘Beavers Retreat’ side. (PCC) 

Clerk confirmed he had provided details of the proposed developments in Station Road, Manorbier, to Network Rail. This was to aid their Risk Assessment of the crossing.

Cllr Hughes asked that the agenda for MCC’s 3 July 2017 meeting include an item on agreeing MCC’s summer recess.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.15pm.
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